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A name is a name is a name is a name..... 
The Editor had a sinking feeling when he published  ROSS WILLSON’S 
list of replicated names. In the manner of these things and in a field of 
obsessive-compulsive grumpy old men (GOM), it was sure to provoke 
responses. And so it has proved. One of our  non-GOMs, DAVID HEN-
NELL, has had this to say about the 4 Guildfords– and many others. 

J ust a few thoughts about met-
ropolitan (and other) stations 
with common names following 

on from Ross Willson’s article in 
the February 2005 issue of The 
Times: 

The various railways’ fare struc-
tures generally did not allow for 
through booking for journeys of the 
type Fairfield to Fairfield via Fair-
field. For most systems, through 
booking from suburban stations to 
country or interstate destinations, 
or vice versa, was not permitted 
unless the suburban station was 
on the direct line. This was par-
ticularly significant in the case of 
intersystem journeys as many in-
tersystem trains stopped at very 
few, if any, suburban stations, 
even in break of gauge days. In the 
case of Fairfield to Fairfield, one 
would have booked Fairfield to 
Melbourne, Melbourne to South 
Brisbane (later, Roma Street) and 
finally South Brisbane to Fairfield 
— despite having already travelled 
behind Fairfield station. [The Mel-
bourne station would have been 
Fairfield Park prior to 14th Novem-
ber 1943 so the journey wouldn’t 
have worked before then.] 

Genuine intersystem journeys from 
one suburban station to another 
suburban station were rather rare. 
Realistic ones included Hornsby to 
Ipswich via Wallangarra, Parra-
matta to Gawler (using the Silver 
City Comet and either the Silverton 
Tramway2 or the local SAR stan-
dard gauge trains3) or Fremantle to 
just about anywhere in the eastern 
states’ capitals where the intersys-
tem train stopped. For many years, 
Fremantle had the same status as 
Perth for intersystem journeys and 
fares were quoted between Fre-
mantle and the other cities. 

Journeys between suburban sta-
tions in different suburban areas 
within the same system were quite 
common. Examples include North-
gate to Gordonvale (Queensland), 
Irymple to Footscray (Victoria), Kal-
goorlie to Fremantle (Western Aus-

tralia) and Maitland to Strathfield 
(New South Wales), to name but a 
few. 

Killara was never a suburban sta-
tion in Melbourne. At the time of 
the withdrawal of the passenger 
service on the Warburton line on 
14th December 1964, the defini-
tion of the Melbourne suburban 
area was 20¼ mi from Melbourne 
and 28 mi on the Hurstbridge, Lily-
dale, Upper Ferntree Gully and 
Frankston lines, also including 
General Motors (21 mi). This defi-
nition meant that the then subur-
ban limit was Mt. Evelyn (27¼ mi) 
whereas Killara was 34¾ mi from 
Flinders Street. The first extended 
definition of the suburban area 

after the closure of the Warburton 
line (on 1st August 1965) did not 
include Killara either as the 
boundary station would have been 
Wandin at 30¼ mi (this is the 32 
mi on all lines definition of 26th 
January 1969) but the 60 km defi-
nition of 10th August 1975 would 
have included Killara as the limit 
would now have been Woori Yal-
lock at 60 km (37¼ mi) 

The stations in the box above have 
unfortunately been omitted from 
the list. 

A Golf Links stopping place also 
existed briefly within greater Gle-
nelg in Adelaide. It was replaced by 
Alison Street in 1912 which in turn 

Station Capital cities 
Albert Park Adelaide, Melbourne 
Albion Brisbane, Melbourne 
Hastings Adelaide (Glenelg and South Coast Tramway4),  
 Melbourne 
Hilton Road Adelaide (opening name for Hilton), Hobart 
Middle Brighton Adelaide (second name for Hove), Melbourne 
North Brighton Adelaide (first name for Hove), Melbourne 
Seven Hills Brisbane (Belmont5 Tramway), Sydney 
Sherwood Brisbane, Perth (formerly Kingsley) 
Showgrounds Adelaide (not the present temporary Showgrounds  
 Central but the one on the former branch line), 
 Melbourne, Perth (2 sites) 
Somerton Adelaide (Glenelg and South Coast Tramway),  
 Melbourne 
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was replaced by McDonalds in 
1913. Whether or not this Golf 
Links is a genuine station is debat-
able. 

Unfortunately, a few errors have 
crept into the original list. 

• Flemington Bridge and Fleming-
ton Racecourse exist in Mel-
bourne but there is no Fleming-
ton. 

• Golf Links is correct for Mel-
bourne (Willison nowadays) and 
Adelaide but in Brisbane it was 
called Golf Club Gates. 

• It’s Newtown in Sydney but New 
Town in Hobart. There was also 
the rather clumsily named New 
Town (Cooley’s) in Hobart but it 
was renamed South Glenorchy 
and later Moonah and this 
avoided the mouthful. 

• Bellevue is the Perth station but 
it was Bellevue Racecourse in 
Hobart. 

Occasionally, there were stations of 
the same name open concurrently 
in the same system. One of the 
better known examples was Nor-
manby (Brisbane and on the iso-
lated Cooktown Railway). Also in 
Queensland in late 1885 at least, 

Greenmount was open on both the 
Mackay Railway (between Pley-
stowe and Wollingford but it seems 
to have had a very short life being 
closed by 1888) and between 
Toowoomba and Warwick. 1885 
again produced Spring Creek on 
Queensland’s Central Railway and 
the South Coast line6 (Fruitgrove 
nowadays, I think). I expect that 
there are other examples around 
the country. 

Victoria had Church Street and 
Kensington. The two suburban 
Church Streets were renamed East 
Richmond and Middle Brighton on 
1st January 1867. The Kensing-
tons are more interesting as the 
suburban one is well known but 
the other two were on the 
Queenscliff line — Kensington was 
opened at 53½2 mi on 26th Janu-
ary 1880 and relocated to 52 mi on 
1st August 1881. The problem of 
the names was solved when Ken-
sington (2nd) was renamed Leopold 
on 1st July 1886. 

The Church Streets coexisted for 
about 6¼ years but this pales into 
insignificance when compared with 
the complications associated with 
the Glenelg lines in Adelaide: 

• Glenelg — in addition to the sta-
tion in Moseley Street for the Gle-
nelg & South Coast Tramway Co., 
there were two or three 
(depending on how you look at it) 
ordinary Glenelg stations. The 
original one - for the Adelaide, 
Glenelg & Suburban Railway Co. 
(i.e. the South Terrace line) - was 
located in Moseley Square (it is 
also referred to as being in Jetty 
Road) and was opened on 4th 
August 1873. The Holdfast Bay 
Railway Co. opened its line from 
Adelaide station (i.e. the North 
Terrace line) to a terminus in Vic-
toria Place, this being the south-
ern end of Althorpe Place which it 
later became, around the corner 
from Moseley Square on 1St June 
1880. (Althorpe Place is the pre-
sent-day Colley Terrace, well 
known for its former train sta-
bling sidings.) This new line used 
the same station facilities as the 
South Terrace line despite there 
being no rail connection at their 
termini. The companies amalga-
mated to form the Glenelg Rail-
way Co. during November 1881. 
The SAR, which took over from 
the new company on 16th De-
cember 1899, opened a new Gle-
nelg station in Wigley Reserve at 
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the north end of Althorpe Place 
on 12th September 1926, concur-
rently closing the section of track 
in Althorpe Place. 

• Goodwood — the South Terrace 
line station of Goodwood Road 
was opened with the line as 
Goodwood Park and it closed one 
week later due to lack of traffic. 
Upon reopening, it was known as 
Goodwood (it is shown as such in 
the May 1900 SAR PTT) but was 
renamed Goodwood Road in the 
early twentieth century to avoid 
confusion with the present Good-
wood station7. 

• Mile End - the original SAR sta-
tion of Mile End on the South line 
was called Mile End Passenger for 
part of its existence although only 
for a very short period when the 
Glenelg line was open. The Mile 
End station on the North Terrace 
line was opened in company days 
and renamed Thebarton on 7th 
September 1914 to avoid confu-
sion, despite it being about 1 km 
south of the suburb of Thebar-
ton. 

• Plympton — Plympton on the 
South Terrace line was opened by 
the company as Marion Road 
and, like Goodwood Park, was 
closed almost immediately. After 
reopening a few years later as 
Plympton, it was renamed South 
Plympton on 16th December 
1916. The North Terrace line’s 
Plympton opened with the line 

and retained its name until clo-
sure after the last train on 14th 
December 1929. 

Tickets to and from the stations 
with identical names were inter-
changeable during some periods of 
their coexistence but not during 
others — mustn’t make it too easy 
for the passengers, must we? 

Possible intersystem journeys be-
tween country stations of the same 
name were quite numerous but 
probably only two were realistic: 
Gladstone to Gladstone 
(Queensland and South Australia) 
and Maryborough to Maryborough 
(Queensland and Victoria). It’s a 
pity that Wagga Wagga to Wagga 
Wagga (New South Wales and 
Western Australia8) isn’t one of 
them. 

The four Australian stations of 
Croydon and Guildford are well 
known. Croydon is found in New 
South Wales, Queensland, South 
Australia and Victoria whereas 
Guildford existed in New South 
Wales (page 4), Victoria (page 6), 
Western Australia (page 5) and on 
the Emu Bay Railway in Tasmania 
(page 3). 

Bridgewater occurred in Queen-
sland on the Central Railway (later 
Goowarra), South Australia, Tas-
mania (variously called Bridge-
water and Bridgewater Junction 
over the years) and Victoria. Good-
wood existed in Queensland 

(between Maryborough and Bunda-
berg), South Australia (twice) and 
Western Australia (the station serv-
ing both Belmont Park and Good-
wood Racecourses in Perth and 
currently known as Belmont Park). 
Lyndhurst could be found in New 
South Wales, Queensland (later 
renamed Rosehill —just north of 
Warwick), South Austra-
lia/Commonwealth and Victoria. 

Maryvale occurs four or five times 
— well, it depends on just what 
constitutes a station. The recent 
Mary Vale in New South Wales 
opened as Maryvale on 1st Febru-
ary 1881 and was renamed as two 
words on 10th June 1928. Mary-
vale could be found on the Com-
monwealth Railways (roughly half-
way between Finke and Alice 
Springs), in Queensland (branch 
line terminus) and Western Austra-
lia (Nannup line). There’s a diffi-
culty with the name Maryvale in 
Victoria: the original railway use of 
‘Maryvale’ was for the exchange 
sidings east of Morwell for private 
traffic to and from the APM paper 
mill at Maryvale (the official railway 
name of the mill was, as far as I 
can tell, Australian Paper Mills 
Siding and nowadays it’s Maryvale 
Mill but never plain Maryvale al-
though I expect that this is how it 
was known). Exchange sidings 
definitely constitute a time point 
but they are not a station. How-
ever, on 10th June 1974, a goods 
siding directly opposite the ex-
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change sidings and known as 
Maryvale Public Siding was 
opened9. Does a public goods sid-
ing constitute a station? If so, then 
there have been five Maryvales in 
Australia. 

There is no argument about there 
being six stations called Richmond. 
Those in New South Wales, South 
Australia and Victoria are well 
known, as is one of the Queen-
sland trio (that on the Great North-
ern Railway west of Hughenden). 
The other Queensland Richmonds 
were on the Central Railway about 
halfway between Jericho and Bar-
caldine (close to Busthima Ballast 
Pit) and on the Cairns Railway be-
tween Cairns and Redlynch, proba-
bly the present Freshwater (aka 
Freshwater Connection). These 
latter two give us another example 
of concurrent stations with the 
same name in the one system. 

There have been quite a few sta-
tions over the years referred to in 
timetables simply as ‘Racecourse’ 
or ‘Showgrounds’ (as one or two 
words) and determining the exact 
number of these would be rather 
difficult. ‘Racecourse’ may well be 
the winner in the number of sta-
tions stakes but it shouldn’t really 
count, should it? Or, just how 
many locations known as Rail Mo-
tor Stop No. 1 were there in Queen-
sland? 

Finally, suburban areas sometimes 
produce interesting situations. I 
have in my collection a ticket is-

sued in one suburban area for a 
local journey in a different subur-
ban area. It is a second single from 
Christchurch to Lyttelton, issued 
at Invercargill10. This ticket would 
have been issued to passengers 
already in possession of a ticket to 
Christchurch and travelling to Lyt-
telton in order to catch the steamer 
to Wellington. It is highly likely 
that many South Island stations 
had similar tickets both first and 
second class. 

Footnotes 

1. The down Brisbane Limited Ex-
press did not stop at Strathfield. 

2. Despite, for much of the time, 
having to make one’s own arrange-
ments for transfer between Crystal 
Street and Sulphide Street stations 
through tickets were available. 

3. The local standard gauge trains 
between Peterborough and Broken 
Hill were withdrawn by ANR on 
Monday 24th July 1978. 

4. The Glenelg and South Coast 
Tramway Co. Ltd’s broad gauge 
line ran 4 mi (6.4 km) from Glenelg 
(corner Jetty Rd. & Moseley St.) to 
Brighton near Rocks (i.e. in the 
Seacliff/Marino area) mostly along 
the beach from 13th January 1879 
until 22nd January 1880. Despite 
the company’s name it was a genu-
ine railway and not a tramway. 

5. Incidentally, if you want your 
area to have the benefits of fixed 
rail transport, don’t call it Belmont 
as Belmont railway station has 

been closed in the Brisbane, New-
castle and Perth suburban areas 
and the electric tramways to Bel-
mont are closed in both Brisbane 
and Geelong. 

6. Spring Creek was renamed Tar-
ragun by 1889. 

7. The gardens adjacent to the pre-
sent standard gauge platform at 
Goodwood were intended to be the 
site for the Glenelg platforms as, at 
one time, it was planned to divert 
South Terrace line trains into the 
present Adelaide station so some 
land was set aside for this purpose. 

8. Wagga Wagga was between Yal-
goo and Mount Magnet and its 
population could probably have 
been counted on two hands with 
digits to spare. 

9. Maryvale Public Siding was re-
named Hazelwood Public Siding on 
14th January 1975. 

10. The Invercargill suburban area 
was defined as being Invercargill to 
Bluff, a section that had an excel-
lent train service back in the days. 

PS: 1.  Wouldn’t it be wonderful if 
spelling checks would allow us to 
enter names such as Wagga Wagga 
and Lang Lang into our personal 
spelling lists? The locals must get 
so frustrated. 

2 Remember that ‘m’ is ‘metre’ and 
not ‘mile’. 
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T he railway world has seen 
many changes—even revolu-
tions—over its two centuries 

of existence but none have been so 
dramatic or widespread as those 
wrought by Margaret Thatcher. The 
timetable world was simpler before 
her. Clever men with green eye-
shades, sharpened pencils and 
large sheets of graph paper slaved 
away in offices to draw up timeta-
bles for the trains they could see 
running outside the window. The 
Iron Lady changed that and we do 
it her way now. Train Operating 
Companies exchange PIF files with 
track owners in a near-endless 
cycle to come to a common position 
on schedules. Thatcher started 
something in Britain that has 
spread to most of the railway 
world—only North America holds 
out. What many of us saw as an 
unworkable return to the concepts 
from the dawn of railways has been 
forced into legislation all over the 
planet and even enshrined in Euro-
pean Union agreements. Many peo-
ple do not like it- currently touring 
Australia is a bitter West End play 
The Permanent Way based on the 
Thatcher-induced decay of Brit-
ain’s railways. In a kind of inverse 
Midas-touch where everything 
turns to lead, Thatcher’s legacy 
has overturned Mussolini’s boast 
to make the trains run on time. 
Now all trains run late because the 
processes of timetable planning 
have become as fragmented as the 
industry itself. 

This month we examine how it all 
came about, how it operated and 

how it failed. We start with Britain, 
until the time that the new process 
fell on its face. Next we will exam-
ine Britain’s attempted recovery 
and move to see how other EU 
countries handled the overturning 
of two centuries of timetable tradi-
tion. This will set the stage for how 
the revolution overtook the Austra-
lian rail industry and its formerly 
placid timetable world. 

The latter years of timetabling 
on British Rail 

In Part 1 of this series, we exam-
ined timetabling tradition by de-
scribing how a British railway com-
pany timetable was put together 
100 years ago. The structure of the 
railways altered markedly through 
the Grouping, on into Nationalisa-
tion and then into the sectorisia-
tion of British Rail. During the 
1980s the pace of change quick-
ened with ‘Sector Management’ 
being introduced. But train plan-
ning in the 1990s had been af-
fected relatively little, with the 
work undertaken through a re-
gional structure of regional train 
planning offices matched quite 
closely with the prenationalization 
railway companies. All traffic flows 
were allocated to one of five busi-
ness sectors (Inter-City, London 
and South East, Provincial Services, 
Freight, Parcels) and, during the 
1980s decision making was gradu-
ally transferred from the existing 
functions (operations, civil engi-
neering, etc.) to the Sectors. The 
final stage of the transition to busi-
ness management was undertaken 

under the banner of ‘Organizing for 
Quality’. In the new organization 
which came into effect in 1993, the 
functions were finally subsumed in 
the Sectors, with ‘management’ 
replaced by ‘contracts’ (in truth 
internal agreements). 

In the 1980s, the United Kingdom’s 
Competition Commission (CC) held 
enquiries into various sectors of 
British Rail and usually included 
an analysis of the timetabling proc-
ess in its reports. The diagrams 
below are taken from the CC’s 
1989 report and show the proc-
esses for the ‘Provincial’ sector, as 
the CC saw it. Before restructur-
ing, this process started a little 
over a year in advance of the com-
mencement date for the timetable 
with the Engineering Requirements: 
some constraints have to be im-
posed on the availability of the in-
frastructure to give time for the 
engineers to maintain, renew and 
enhance the network. Typically in 
the UK this was achieved by allow-
ing engineers access to the track 
for a limited time each night and 
for an extended period on week-
ends. 

Within the constraints these im-
posed, Business Specifications were 
produced. The marketing depart-
ments of the internal businesses 
produced a train service specifica-
tion on the basis of past perform-
ance plus market research to as-
sess demand for rail services. This 
typically set out the general service 
pattern required (e.g. a stopping 
train every 15 minutes, an express 

Revolution in timetabling (3): How Maggie  made 
the trains run late 

GEOFF LAMBERT continues our Hindsight Saga of timetabling history. 
Part A: A failed experiment? 
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vices that passed through a num-
ber of these. 

Bespoke software (Protim), evolved 
over several years by British Rail’s 
computing division, was used 
widely to support train planning, 
mainly to document solutions. Lit-
tle of the development work on 
automated scheduling undertaken 
at universities had found its way 
into production use. 

Timetable production 

Once the timetable had been final-
ized, various versions of it were 
prepared, matched to the needs of 
different users. In the UK, the 
Great Britain National Passenger 
Railway Timetable was published 
twice a year, giving details of all 
services to be run on the ex-British 
Railways network, pocket timeta-
bles were prepared for individual 
lines, a guide was produced cover-
ing long distance services and a 
variety of internal working timeta-
bles and station working booklets 
were also produced. Data were also 
transferred at this point to the 
various systems that provided 
computerized timetable informa-
tion, either for direct Web access or 
for the use of staff in telephone 
enquiry bureaux. 

Privatization 

Of the early English railways, 
probably only the Stockton and 
Darlington was run on the princi-
ples espoused by Thatcher. Any 
person could, by paying the 
charges, put his own horse and 
carriage on the railway. As a con-
sequence, several competing ser-
vices were running simultaneously. 
Congestion was rife and the system 
was deemed to be unworkable. By 
the time of the Liverpool and Man-
chester Railway in 1830, its Act 
stipulated that the Company must 
own and operate the railway itself 
and not allow access by toll-paying 
outside parties. This principle con-
tinued for over 160 years. 

Much discussed during the late 
1980s, railway privatization be-
came a serious topic on the politi-
cal agenda in the early 1990s. The 
driving force behind it was compe-
tition. Competition was a type of 
four legs good, two legs bad man-
tra, which would achieve improve-
ments in services and finances. 
Above all, competition drove the 
restructuring of the timetable plan-
ning process. Although there had 
been competition of a type in the 
railway industry in pre-Grouping 
days, it was of the common end 

points/ route-versus-route type. 
Three companies might compete 
for the London-Manchester traffic 
via their timetables (frequency, 
speed and departure times)—but 
over three different single-owner 
routes. The height of end-to-end 
timetable competition was in the 
infamous ‘Race to the North’ which 
lasted for only months before the 
exhausted competitors entered a 
gentlemen’s agreement to with-
draw. By then the railways re-
garded timetable competition as a 
waste of resources and began to 
enter into ‘pooling arrangements’, 
in which they reduced timetable 
competition and shared the traffic. 
A notable example of pooling was 
the working arrangements that 
arose out of the 1905 truce be-
tween the South Eastern and the 
London Chatham and Dover Rail-
ways—previously the most extreme 
of the squabblers. 

Thatcher’s new competition harked 
all the way back to the Stockton & 
Darlington, with multiple compa-
nies touting for the same traffic 
over a common track owned by 
somebody else- and using some-
body else’s rolling stock. Under 
Thatcherism, ‘Pooling’ would be 
‘collusion’ and an 8th deadly sin. 
The administering Authority’s ob-
jectives were explicitly framed to 
focus his attention on achieving 
this competition. Originally it was 
foreseen that the system would 
move quickly to full ‘Open Access’, 
with unbridled competition be-
tween operators for train paths in 
the timetable over all sections of 
track. This proved hard to imple-
ment however and was postponed 
for ‘at least 5 years’—and, apart 
from the freight operators, has 
never actually happened. 

It was trumpeted that moving from 
state monopoly to private competi-
tion would make the railways more 
efficient and even profitable, re-
moving the yoke of public subsidy, 
averaging some three quarters of a 
billion pounds per annum. While 
there was some truth to the idea 
that profit-driven railways are more 
efficient, it also ignored the con-
trary facts that Government rail-
ways could be profit-makers and 
private ones loss-makers. In NSW 
for instance, profit from the Gov-
ernment-owned Railways sup-
ported both the hospital and edu-
cation systems for over half a cen-
tury. In the land of the free and the 
home of the brave, private enter-
prise railroads had made losses on 
passenger traffic for decades. 

train every hour.) 

Railway Train Planning is usually 
considered in three time horizons: 
strategic, tactical and operational. 
In strategic planning, changes to 
the infrastructure alter capacity 
and in operational planning the 
task is taking care of the real-time 
disruptions that are a feature of 
transport. In the U.K. tactical plan-
ning is known a little confusingly 
as long-term planning. In it, things 
take place over a timescale where 
the infrastructure is fixed, but the 
rolling stock and people can be 
varied in quantity, quality and in-
tensity. It produces the timetables 
that are in operation for a number 
of months, typically between 3 and 
12. The other part of tactical plan-
ning is known as short-term plan-
ning, is where changes are made to 
the long-term plan to cope with 
supply or demand fluctuations. 

Train Planning covers: 
•Timetable planning: accommodat-
ing train services on the railway 
network, subject to constraints 
imposed by the physical charac-
teristics of the network and the 
need to maintain and renew it;  

•Locomotive/rolling stock planning 
or diagramming; 

•Train crew planning or diagram-
ming; and 

•Train crew rostering. 

The last three stages are often 
known collectively as resource 
planning. 

Prior to Privatization, train service 
specifications were given to the 
timetable planners and they pro-
duced detailed train schedules and 
drew them by hand onto a timeta-
ble graph to assess whether they 
were mutually compatible. The 
timetable was complete once all the 
train schedules had been put on 
the graph and the graph was 
‘conflict free’—if there were no ex-
ternal perturbations, no train 
would be delayed by any other. 

A key principle in the unrestruc-
tured railway was that of ‘first on 
the graph’. Long-distance passen-
ger InterCity trains were treated as 
top priority, local services had to fit 
around them, and freight trains 
took whatever space was left. This 
principle simplified the planning 
task as it reduced the number of 
permutations that had to be con-
sidered. Despite this, considerable 
complexity still existed. The timeta-
ble planning responsibility for Brit-
ish Rail was split across a number 
of geographic offices, with interface 
difficulties for the planning of ser-
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Several potential new industry 
structures were considered, includ-
ing privatizing British Rail as a 
single entity, splitting the railway 
into regional monopolies, selling 
the newly formed Sectors sepa-
rately or vertically separating the 
railway into an infrastructure pro-
vider, competing Train Operating 
Companies (TOCs) and supply 
companies. The latter option was 
adopted, with an Act of Parliament 
becoming law in 1993, and with 
April Fools Day 1994 set as the 
date for implementation of phase 1. 
Railtrack was set up as a separate 
‘GoCo’ (Government Owned Com-
pany) responsible for maintenance, 
renewal and operation of the infra-
structure. British Rail was also 
broken up into 25 Train Operating 
Units (TOUs), which were later to 
be turned into franchised private 
sector TOCs over the next few 
years, with Railtrack to be floated 
on the Stock Exchange. 

Vertical separation of railways was 
already a requirement of Directive 
91/440 of the European Union and 
had been implemented in Sweden 
before the U.K. However, only in 
Britain was this combined with 
transfer of the railways to the pri-
vate sector. In other EU countries, 
the various components mostly 
remained Government undertak-
ings. In particular, there is little 
competition between operators for 
track access under most EU re-
gimes. 

The ultimate structure was far 
from simple (page 10), with several 
classes of bodies responsible for 
operating the railways and several 
layers of regulation by Govern-
ment. Most had input into the 
timetabling process. Furthermore, 
the structure was tinkered with 
from the start. Various compo-
nents went broke, were taken back 
by Government or merged and new 
layers of regulation were added.  

Licences 

Under the Railways Act, licences 
were required for the operation of 
railway assets. There were 4 types 
of licence:  

(a) train operator—which could be 
a passenger or a freight licence;  

(b) station;  
(c) light maintenance depot; and  
(d) network (Railtrack). 

A Train Operating Company’s Pas-
senger Licence to operate passen-
ger trains was issued by the Rail 
Regulator and contained clauses 
and conditions relevant to train 

planning and timetabling. These 
specified how the TOC was to inter-
act in train planning (Condition 12) 
and that it must publish public 
timetables of a certain standard 
(Condition 4). At least that is the 
way it is now; there is some evi-
dence that initial licences con-
tained specifications on intensity of 
train services, etc.- but old licences 
are hard to find. 

Railtrack received a Network Li-
cence to run trains on the system 
from the Office of the Rail Regula-
tor. Its Conditions 3 and 9 speci-
fied ‘Provision of Timetable Informa-
tion’—meaning the provision of 
timetables to the public—and 
‘Timetabling’—meaning how Rail-
Track was to work with TOCs and 
Freight Operators to produce time-
tables in general (implying Working 
Time Tables). Condition 3 was only 
added as a last-minute change of 
heart by the Government (see 
later). Both Condition 3 and 9 were 
modified from time to time, most 
recently in 2001; the original ver-
sions appear not to be available. 

Passenger Franchises 

Core of the system was the concept 
of a competitive Passenger Fran-
chise- a term normally taken to 
mean, a Government granted right 
to a service provider to use the 
public property such as a right-of-
way. The idea of competition for 
the market, as opposed to competi-
tion in the market, dates back as 
far as 1859. Franchises may be 
exclusive (such as garbage collec-
tion where everyone receives gar-
bage collection from the same 
agency) or nonexclusive (such as 
telecommunications from multiple 
carriers). U.K. Passenger Fran-
chises are of the former type. Fran-
chises were let by OPRAF, the Offic-
fice of Passenger Rail Franchising, 
to run a particular exclusive ser-
vice over a portion of Railtrack’s 
network. The requirements of each 
Franchise were set out by OPRAF; 
they were mostly the existing ser-
vice requirements then being oper-
ated by the newly-fragmented 
TOUs. Potential franchisees could 
bid for a service frequency higher 
than the minimum specified in the 
requirements and presumably this 
was reflected in the price they 
asked, but it does not seem to have 
played a role in the awarding of 
franchises. Franchises were 
awarded on the basis of the lowest 
bids for the subsidy required by 
the franchisees to meet the costs of 
the planned timetable. No one ex-
pected that franchises would be 

immediately profitable—they would 
still need to be subsidized by 
OPRAF—but it was confidently 
planned that this need would 
dwindle with time, eventually be-
coming a ‘dividend’ to OPRAF. 
Competition for the first franchises 
was fierce- there were 160 expres-
sions of interest for the first 8. A 
selection of these were invited to 
make a formal bid and, via a multi-
step process, were eventually whit-
tled down to a winner. Franchise 
Agreements do not seem to be as 
freely available as other documen-
tation in this complex world and 
ever since OPRAF was replaced by 
the Strategic Rail Authority, all of 
its documentation, including the 
first franchises, seems to have van-
ished utterly. 

Though it was the franchise that a 
TOC purchased from OPRAF and 
not a timetable, the franchise did 
contain considerable timetabling 
requirements, in particular The 
Public Service Requirement or PSR. 
The PSR detailed the minimum 
services which the franchisee was 
required to provide. Although not a 
timetable, it set out the minimum 
service standards to be provided in 
the franchisee's timetable. The de-
tails varied from franchise to fran-
chise and included matters such 
as: 

(a) frequency of trains;  
(b) stations to be served;  
(c) maximum journey times;  
(d) first and last trains;  
(e) weekend services;  
(f) through services; and  
(g) load factors and/or peak train 

capacity.  

The franchise operator's obliga-
tions relating to the quality of the 
rail service it provided were derived 
from 3 sources:  

(a) a schedule to the franchise 
agreement which set out the PSR 
for the TOC as required by OPRAF;  

(b) additional commitments to spe-
cific service enhancements over 
and above the PSR which the fran-
chisee included in its tender and 
became committed as a result of 
their inclusion in the Franchise 
Plan; and  

(c) a requirement on operators to 
survey customer satisfaction with 
quality of service and the require-
ment which could be imposed on 
them to take remedial action if sat-
isfaction fell below bench-mark 
levels.  

Performance of the franchise op-
erator against the PSR was moni-
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tored by OPRAF which established 
three stages of intervention in the 
case of shortfall, culminating in 
default of the franchise agreement. 

Passenger Service Track Access 
Contracts 

Once a TOC had acquired a Fran-
chise from OPRAF, it then had to 
enter into a Track Access Contract 
(aka Agreement) with Railtrack, to 
firm up the service and timetable 
requirements to which it had com-
mitted itself in its Franchise. This 
was where the fine print of the 
timetable requirements were to be 
found. Like early franchises, the 
initial Track Access Contracts are 
hard to uncover, what follows is 
based on the situation some 8 
years later. Typically a Track Ac-
cess Contract (which could be 150-
200 pages long) made provision for 
timetabling matters in several sec-
tions, but the bulk of the matter 
was in its ‘Schedule 5’ (there were 
12 Schedules in a typical agree-
ment), which expanded greatly 
upon the timetabling matters in a 
TOC’s Franchise, going so far as to 
define the term ‘Days of the week’ 
and the symbols to be used for 
them. 

Freight Service Track Access 
Agreements 

There was no such a thing as a 
Freight Franchise, but rail freight 
operators had to have a licence to 
run trains and they had to enter 
into a Track Access Contract. As 
with a Passenger Contract, Sched-
ule 5 of the Freight Contract set out 
in great detail the timetabling proc-
ess, the operators’ rights to freight 
train timetable slots and the proc-
ess for bidding for them. 

The implications for timetabling 

In 1993 it became apparent to Brit-
ish Rail that privatization was actu-

ally going to happen and prepara-
tions began. A committee known as 
the Timetable Planning Strategic 
Development Group had been in 
existence for some time, with re-
sponsibilities for improving the 
quality and effectiveness of train 
planning. It was made up of staff 
responsible for train planning and 
those who could be regarded as the 
‘customers’ of the train planners- 
those responsible for producing the 
business specifications and accept-
ing the output of the process. The 
work already undertaken to under-
stand the weaknesses of the exist-
ing process was put together with 
an assessment of the needs of the 
privatized railway to produce a 
synopsis of the key issues to be 
addressed. It was accepted that the 
process would be inflexible and 
time consuming, more so with pri-
vatization when the TOCs inherited 
services from the TOUs and began 
to compete and innovate. 

The group that developed the pro-
posals understood that the revised 
process was considerably more 
demanding than the old one. They 
concluded that ‘extensive informa-
tion systems support’ would be 
required but that, given an imme-
diate start, this could be delivered 
in time. Funding was sanctioned 
and by late 1993 the systems divi-
sion of British Rail had set about 
developing a package to enable 
data transfer between the train 
operators 

The chosen method of privatization 
was to have a significant impact. It 
was a ‘given’ for the new train 
planning process that it should 
accommodate competition effec-
tively. This implied that the proc-
ess should be fair and it should be 
confidential. There could no longer 
be train operators who had rights 
to be ‘first on the graph’; neither 

could there be discussion between 
operators in advance of their 
‘bidding’ for access. It was even 
suggested that such discussions 
would amount to collusion and 
contravene competition law. 

It was anticipated that the private 
sector would demand great flexibil-
ity, with frequent service changes 
to match with perceived demand 
and to deal with competitive 
threats. Major timetable changes 
had previously been restricted to 
once per year or, if really essential, 
twice per year. It was anticipated 
that this would be wholly inade-
quate for the private sector and 
that something more akin to the 
bus industry would be required, 
with an opportunity to amend 
timetables every few weeks. Finally 
it was anticipated that the new 
processes would have to be docu-
mented in contractual terms be-
cause the new structure of sepa-
rate legal entities would require a 
process that was clear, precise and 
enforceable. 

The new process endeavoured to 
address these anticipations. Tasks 
were allocated to the train opera-
tors or Railtrack on the basis of the 
best fit with their overall responsi-
bilities and interests. The key fea-
ture of the process was that, partly 
because of joint interest in this 
stage of the process but also to 
minimize the number of staff that 
Railtrack had to employ, the time-
tabling element of the train plan-
ning process would be split be-
tween train operators and Rail-
track. 

A number of train planning docu-
ments were produced by the vari-
ous bodies. Important was the Rail-
track Access Conditions document, 
whose Section D set out in detail 
the timing and logistics of time-
tabling. This manual, although it 
was meant to cover all future even-
tualities was frequently revised. 
Often Section D appeared with 
multiple versions each with differ-
ent specifications for each future 
timetable cycle. Sometimes this 
was a result of edicts imposed from 
above and sometimes it was the 
result of RailTrack trying new proc-
esses on a ‘suck it and see’ basis. 

Just as important were the Rules 
of the Route (RotR) and the Rules of 
the Plan (RotP) documents. The 
former was mostly concerned with 
the Engineering Requirements, 
particularly the upcoming year’s 
works possession and occupation 
schedules. The Rules of the Plan 
was produced in RailTrack Re-
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gional volumes, which mostly 
specified running times, dwell 
times, recovery times, gradients, 
speed limits, timing headways, sig-
nal-box opening hours, and similar 
allowances on a line-by-line and 
rolling-stock basis. The Rules of 
the Plan was the basic skeleton, 
which the TOCs would flesh out 
with their timetable bids. It was, in 
many ways, like the old WTT Ap-
pendices- although these also con-
tinued to exist in great volume and 
profusion. A National Rules of the 
Plan was later also produced. It 
was in effect a ‘how-to’ guide book 
to the way the timetable planning 
process was supposed to work. 
Both RotP and RotR were to be 
reviewed and re-issued for every 
new timetable period, i.e. initially 
every 2 months. This was later cut 
back to twice per year and later 
still cut back to an annual issue. 
In addition, Railtrack was to sup-
ply each TOC with the most recent 
Working Timetable in hard-copy or 
electronic form, suitably modified 
according to the current RotR and 
RotP. 

Constructing the timetable 

Each train operator was required 
to take all this guff and produce 
from it a detailed timetable for its 
own services. There was no specifi-
cation as to how they were to do 
this (by hand, by computer, 
graphical or tabular?) nor any 
means of assuring that the product 
would be of standard form or even 
of acceptable quality. As it tran-
spired many TOCs were found 
wanting in both areas. The resul-
tant problems with train planning 
software are discussed later, but 
one of the main early hurdles was 
the incompatibility of the different 
packages used by RailTrack and 
the TOCs. RailTrack used an evolu-
tionary version of BR’s former in-
house package Protim, whereas the 
TOCs used (if any at all) a variety 
of commercially available products 

which were then in a very crude 
stage. 

The resultant Bids that came out of 
these packages would be transmit-
ted electronically to Railtrack who 
would overlay them in Protim and 
deal with any conflicts by ‘flexing’ 
those trains to run a few minutes 
earlier or later to achieve a ‘conflict 
free’ timetable. It was not clear 
then, and it is less clear now, what 
a bid actually was. Certainly it does 
not seem to have been a bid in the 
sense of an auction bid; there was 
not an element of bidding by offer-
ing a higher price involved, as now 
happens on some European sys-
tems. 

Where necessary revised times 
would be ‘offered back’ to the train 
operators for them to respond to. 

This bid and offer process would be 
repeated a further four times, with 
the timetable gradually being re-
fined over this period, as TOCs 
accepted the offers made or re-
jected the offer and ‘rebid’. New 
bids could also be accepted, but an 
operator would run the risk of all 
the available capacity having been 
used up. There would be six time-
tables per year, with each of the 
timetables having five ‘iterations’ or 
‘cycles’ of bid and offer. Each cycle 
consisted of a bid period and an 
offer period (definitions for these 
things formed part of the fine print 
of the documentation). Thus every 
TOC would be working on 5 quite 
possibly different cycles simultane-
ously. The identity of bidders 
would be kept secret until the 
timetable was published. To 
achieve an overall process length of 
1 year, the bid and offer periods 
would be restricted to 4 weeks 
each. 

A comparison of the time scales 
and stages for the new and old 
processes is shown above left. 

RailTrack was, broadly speaking, 
geographically divided into ‘Zones’ 
according to the old British Rail 
regions which, again broadly 
speaking, had been formed out of 
the ‘Big Four’ post-Grouping com-
panies. The Train Operating Com-
panies, on the other hand, were 
geographically divided along lines 

The old 

The new 

Old and new timescales 
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similar to those existing pre-
Grouping (see ‘Ghosts in the Time-
tables, The Times, Oct. 2001) with 
the extra complication that each 
TOC was supposed to assume in 
part the role of only one of the of 
the BR Passenger Sectors- Main 
Line, Regional Railways, or Net-
work Southeast. This tri-level ap-
proach caused administration diffi-
culties (not least in timetabling) 
and has led to suggestions of mak-
ing TOC franchises more congruent 
with RailTrack (Network Rail) Zone 
boundaries. RailTrack Working 
Timetables not only adhered to the 
old regional structure, they re-
tained the pre-Grouping subdivi-
sion of that structure that had per-
sisted over nearly 5 decades of Na-
tionalisation. There were, by the 
early 1990s nearly 50 separate 
WTT volumes for 6 separate re-
gions. 

Although most of the competition 
in the privatized system was for a 
Franchise rather than between 
Franchises for timetable paths, 
there was necessarily an element of 
the latter in the timetabling proc-
ess. It had been like that in the 
Sectorised BR in any case. Rail-
track had to juggle competition for 
track paths without prejudice or 
prioritization. 

Timetabling was never really a sim-
ple process, but in the privatized 
world of 1996 it descended into a 
kind of antechamber of Hell. What-
ever one may say about this, we 
cannot say that we do not have a 
map to this Hell—rather the re-
verse is true. Specifications and 
policies for timetables arise from 
the Strategic Rail Authority, the 
Office of the Rail Regulator, the 
Competition Commission, the 
House of Commons, Network Rail, 
the Train Operating Companies 
and the Transport Users Consulta-
tive Councils. The paperwork is 
overwhelming, is constantly revised 
and replaced- and is expensive. 
But it is at least open. Because of 
‘competition’ anyone who might 
like to run a train on Network 
Rail’s system—you or I—must have 
access to all the necessary docu-
mentation, which runs into hun-
dreds, if not thousands of docu-
ments freely available on various 
websites. 

The National Timetable 

The old private companies and 
later the British Rail Regions pub-
lished their own regional timeta-
bles but for 133 years there was 
only one national timetable—

Bradshaw. When Bradshaw ceased 
publication in 1961 there was at 
first no replacement National Time-
table- only BR’s Regional timeta-
bles. In 1974 BR stepped into the 
breach and began producing its 
own, which quickly became as 
much a national institution as had 
Bradshaw (see For Freedom, in 
next month’s The Times). 

The Ian Allan magazine Modern 
Railways led the charge against 
Thatcher’s privatization and one of 
its major concerns was the fate of 
the National Timetable. The Minis-
ter for Transport in London told 
the magazine ‘It will be up to op-
erators to produce timetable infor-
mation, since it will be in their in-
terest to do so.’ Although the origi-
nal White Paper that presaged Pri-
vatization referred to RailTrack 
being responsible for timetable pro-
duction it was later explained that 
this only referred to the Working 
Timetables. The Minister for Public 
Transport later confirmed that a 
National Timetable would be 
‘unnecessary’. When Modern Rail-
ways needled RailTrack about this, 
it responded by implying it was up 
to the Rail Regulator to decide 
whether a National Timetable was 
necessary. At the time of the new 
Railways Act, Government media 
releases implied that there would 
be one and the BBC was led to as-
sert that such a timetable was to 
exist. When it was pointed out by 
Modern Railways that it was mis-
taken, the Beeb threatened to ex-
pose the truth unless the Ministry 
of Transport ‘came clean’. This lead 
to a change of heart, resulting in 
the Secretary of State promising 

that Railtrack’s licence would now 
contain clauses requiring it to pro-
duce a National Passenger Timeta-
ble. Without public pressure it 
would probably never have materi-
alized. 

Since British Rail days, the Na-
tional Timetable has been organ-
ised on a different basis to every-
thing else. In a preface it describes 
its own layout thus: ‘Tables start 
with the north Bank of the Thames 
and radiate anti-clockwise around 
London as far as the south 
bank…with non-London routes be-
ing placed close to the London-
based routes. Once used to this 
layout, required tables can usually 
be found with relative ease.’ Each 
of the tables referred to was num-
bered, these numbers and the con-
tents of the tables more or less 
remained constant over the years, 
as a further aid for the reader. This 
meant, of course that on Privatiza-
tion each table was liable to carry 
a wild jumble of Train Operator 
names. There was no facility to 
search for trains according to one’s 
preferred TOC. 

Although the TOCs were not 
obliged to produce coherent and 
compatible timetables, most even-
tually settled down to doing so, 
some even deigning to display the 
train times of TOCs with whom 
they shared the track. Mostly TOC 
timetables were route-based leaf-
lets and booklets, although some 
companies issued ‘system’ books. 

In the first year of privatization 
there were 2 Freight Access Agree-
ments, and 25 passenger fran-
chises. The 25 geographically and 

Manchester, 2000 
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operationally distinct franchises 
arose from only 12 individual pri-
vate corporations, some corpora-
tions being awarded up to 5 sepa-
rate franchises. The combined total 
route mileage of the passenger 
franchises then was some 13,680 
miles, within a physical network 
(which included freight-only lines) 
of about 10,300 miles. This gives 
some idea of the extent to which 
there is actually competition for 
track on the network- one might 
say about one-third of the track 
sees the services of more than one 
passenger TOC. The Ian Allan year 
2000 map (page 12) shows the Liv-
erpool-Manchester area, where 
there is the greatest degree of over-
lap and competition for timetable 
slots. On the Stockport-Manchester 
section, 6 companies offer passen-
ger train service—Virgin Cross 
Country, Wales and West, Central 
Trains, Virgin West Coast, First 
North West and Northern Spirit—
plus three freight operators 
Railfreight Distribution, Freightliner, 
and English Welsh and Scottish. 
One has to read more than one 
table in the National Rail Timetable 
book to find the operators of all 
trains over this section- one page 
for this line from the 1997 National 
Timetable (page 13) shows 5 of 
them as they existed then: Central 
Trains (CT), Northwestern Trains 
(NW), Regional Railways Northeast 
(RE), West Coast Railway Co (WC) 

and Virgin Cross Country (XC). All 
trains also appear in the Passenger 
Working Time Table but not—or at 
least not in 1997—with an identifi-
cation code for the TOC running 
them. On page 14 is an extract of 
Section CE of Railtrack’s North 
Western Zone Passenger WTT. The 
Freight Working Timetable for this 
same line (extracted from volume 
CZ of the Freight WTT for the pe-
riod March to May, 1997) and for 
the same time of day shows the 
three freight operators mentioned 
above and here  they are identified 
at the head of the train column 
(page 15). Notice that the timings 
in both Working Timetables are 
given to the half-minute and that 
those in the Passenger WTT differ 
sometimes from those in the Na-
tional Time Table. 

There was very much a chicken 
and egg conundrum with all of 
this- licences were granted and 
franchises were let only if the TOC 
agreed to run a certain minimal 
timetable- but that timetable did 
not exist nor was its form and ex-
tent known until the bidding proc-
ess had produced the finished 
product. For a Train Operating 
Company, timetabling was like 
playing 5 simultaneous 5-sided 
chess games by correspondence, 
where the player could see only his 
pieces and not those of his 4 oppo-
nents. It would make even Sir 

Humphrey quail. It couldn’t possi-
bly work—and it didn’t. 

The new timetable process falls 
over 

The first timetable to be prepared 
using the ‘bid and offer’ process, 
but without any additional soft-
ware support, was that for Sum-
mer 1995, with preparation start-
ing soon after the formal split of 
the industry in 1994. Problems 
were evident— bid quality was con-
sidered by Railtrack to be inade-
quate from some Train Operators, 
with suggestions that either they 
had not the necessary staff to un-
dertake the work or because they 
misunderstood what was required. 
However, the restructuring process 
had used up so much management 
time that there were relatively few 
service changes in the Summer 
1995 timetable and so the process, 
while creaking (much overtime was 
worked and comments from practi-
tioners indicate that corners were 
cut), delivered a public timetable 
that was not noticeably worse that 
previously. 

The Winter 1995 timetable was 
however a different matter. Winter 
timetables in the UK traditionally 
contain rather more data than 
summer timetables. They cover a 
longer period (8 months against 4) 
and the bulk of the engineering 
work-related weekend alterations 

Table 86 from the National Timetable Summer 1997 



14 The Times  April 2005 

Page 214 from the Winter Edition 1996/97 Working Timetable for Rail-
track’s Northwest Zone, Section CE 
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Page 122 from the March-May 1997 Freight Train Services Working 
Timetable for Railtrack’s North West Zone, Section CZ 



16 The Times  April 2005 

are contained within the winter 
period. Focusing on customer in-
formation priorities, some train 
operators and Railtrack train plan-
ners sought to include the vast 
majority of changes in the bid and 
offer process (rather than dealing 
with them later as was more gener-
ally the practice). Poor-quality bids 
were delivered late by these train 
operators due to lack of time to 
prepare them; Railtrack in turn 
had insufficient time or resources 
to return adequate offers. Prepara-
tion of the public timetable docu-
mentation was therefore only par-
tially complete when it had to go to 
press and the scale of the inaccu-
racies was known to only a few 
junior staff. Lack of management 
information meant that Railtrack 
headquarters only knew about the 
scale of the problems when a dam-
age limitation exercise was all that 
could be hoped for—the passenger 
timetable was already on sale and 
the only way forward was to pro-
vide an extensive supplement to 
provide corrections. For 2 weeks 
the national press was full of arti-
cles highlighting the difficulties. 

Hugh Bailey, MP for York had this 
to say about the resulting National 
Timetable in Parliament: 

‘Railtrack's relationships with the 
train operating companies were 
graphically illustrated last autumn 
by the pathetic pantomime of the 
publication of BR's winter timeta-
ble, which was found to be so rid-
dled with errors that Railtrack was 
forced to print a 400-page revision.  
That was a classic failure by Rail-
track and it is important to the 
debate because the timetable is the 
core document in Railtrack's busi-
ness. The timetable is enormously 
important to passengers, who are 
having difficulty working out when 
trains will run because of that fi-
asco. If Railtrack cannot specify 
train movements correctly in its 
timetable, it cannot bill the train 
operating companies correctly.  

‘As the timetable is central to Rail-
track's business, the regulator 
takes an interest in how it is pre-
pared. The regulator has produced 
track access conditions requiring 
Railtrack to publish six times a 
year a timetable—upon which the 
public timetable is based—for 
those working in the industry. 
Linked with the six editions of the 
working timetable are three con-
sultation and bidding rounds for 
the train operating companies. As 
required by the regulator, they re-
ceive a draft timetable and they 

may then bid for changes to it. As 
Railtrack is completely unable to 
run the system properly, the Rail 
Regulator has been forced to re-
duce Railtrack's obligation tempo-
rarily from six working timetables 
per year with three bidding rounds 
to two timetables per year with two 
bidding rounds. He describes that 
as an interim measure. However, if 
one refers to page 31 of the pro-
spectus, one can see that Railtrack 
believes that it will never manage 
to meet the Rail Regulator's time-
tabling conditions. Therefore, it 
intends to ask for the interim 
measure to become permanent.’ 

But did it make the trains run 
late?—a word of caution is neces-
sary. Although the newspaper 
headlines really did refer to a 
‘timetable crisis’, there is little in 
the performance statistics to sug-
gest that train running in 1995-
1996 was any worse in the years 
before or immediately thereafter. 
This is a serious problem for the 
man who wrote the headline and 
introductory paragraphs of this 
article—me. After the Hatfield acci-
dent in 2000 performance certainly 
drastically declined, but there is 
not much sign of it until then. 

What went wrong? 

First, the range of issues to be ad-
dressed by the introduction of the 
new process was overambitious 
and contradictory. It was overam-
bitious when it is considered that 
despite a considerable amount of 
management attention, only mod-
est timetable process change had 
been achieved over many decades. 
In addition, there was not the man-
agement time available due to the 
scale of the overall restructuring 
task. It was contradictory because 
of its trade off on staffing levels; it 
was decided that no additional 
staff would be employed as a result 
of restructuring and, in some ar-
eas, staff were even allowed to re-
tire early. A further problem that 
caused strain was that while the 
process had been set up to facili-
tate competition, the government 
required almost as an afterthought 
that ‘network benefits’ (the ability 
to use a number of different train 
operator’s services efficiently to 
complete a journey) should be pro-
tected. So, on the one hand the 
process had to be confidential so 
that competitive advantage could 
be maintained and, on the other 
had, sharing of proposals was nec-
essary to ensure that travellers 
needing to use the services of sev-
eral train operators would get good 

quality journeys. It was argued 
that the split of responsibilities 
between Railtrack and the train 
operators worked against the de-
velopment of efficient integrated 
resource plans: the total train 
planning problem was no longer 
any one organization’s responsibil-
ity. 

Second, there were substantial 
problems with the Train Planning 
software which was complex. The 
work and computer time associ-
ated with mapping the infrastruc-
ture and  overlaying the character-
istics and constraints of the rolling 
stock and personnel that run the 
services was greater than people 
realised. The old BR system was 
barely up to the task, but what 
was now required was a step 
change in the functionality pro-
vided. Most critically, the software 
now had to be capable of support-
ing the ‘bid and offer’ process by 
passing detailed train schedule 
information backwards and for-
wards between TOCs and Rail-
track. Although this requirement 
was understood and the work was 
put in hand in late 1993 to develop 
the necessary software, a working 
version was not ready in time. The 
other ‘new’ task that the bid and 
offer process demanded was the 
assessment of changes made by 
the other party. Railtrack’s plan-
ners needed to know, down to the 
smallest detail, if train operators 
had amended their bids; similarly 
the train operators needed to know 
what changes Railtrack or other 
train operators had made. This 
requirement became known as 
‘version comparison’, and it was 
added to the specification in late 
1994. After various problems along 
the way, some of which reached 
the specialist computing press and 
national papers, this functionality 
finally came into partial use only in 
1996. This functionality eliminated 
much of the additional work 
caused by the split of responsibili-
ties between Railtrack and the 
train operators, but did nothing to 
reduce or automate the workload 
to allow for the fact that the new 
process also required the ability to 
turn round bids and offers in 4 
weeks rather than as previously. 

Mr Bailey spoke also of this in the 
House of Commons: 

‘Railtrack has found that a frag-
mented railway—with many differ-
ent, competing companies reaching 
agreements and billing each other 
for services—is much more difficult 
to organise and to operate than the 
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vertically integrated, single na-
tional railway that existed under 
the BR system.  

‘At the heart of Railtrack's busi-
ness is the computer system into 
which the train operating compa-
nies enter bids for train paths and 
by which Railtrack bills companies 
for the paths that they use. That 
computer system is ready to crash: 
it cannot meet the Rail Regulator's 
requirements for 18 bidding 
rounds a year and six working 
timetables. Railtrack intends to 
ask the Rail Regulator to reduce 
the 18 bidding rounds to four, as 
that is all that it can cope with. It 
also wants to reduce the number of 
working timetables from six to two.  

‘The old system BR operated was 
relatively simple: the Protim soft-
ware system managed train paths 
in each of the eight BR regions. As 
the operation of the rail system is 
much more complicated nowadays, 
Railtrack has contracted a com-
puter software company, SEMA, to 
design a new software system to 
run its computerised heart. The 
system is called A-Plan. Railtrack 
has spent about £10 million on it, 
but it does not work. As a result, 
Railtrack has been forced to go to 
the regulator and say, "The bidding 
process that you have specified 
cannot be met. We must change to 
a much simpler system not tempo-
rarily, but permanently". Page 32 
of the prospectus states: "In pro-
ducing each working timetable, in-
formation is transferred between 
Railtrack and the train operators, 
usually on paper." It is transferred 
in that way because Railtrack's 
computer system cannot perform 
the task electronically. The pro-
spectus continues:  "New computer 
systems which will allow more data 
to be transferred on electronic me-
dia within Railtrack and between 
Railtrack and the train operators 
are currently being developed and 
tested".  

Third, there was a lack of formal 
‘process analysis’ (the documenta-
tion and assessment of a process 

in terms of its inputs, outputs and 
flows, physical and information), 
which would almost certainly have 
revealed that the software was sub-
stantially under-specified to meet 
the needs of the revised process 
and would have raised serious 
questions about the operability of 
the process. Process analysis could 
and should have been undertaken 
before sign off of the new process. 
Urgency to meet preordained dates 
in the privatization process ap-
pears to be one reason; a belief in 
the practicability of rapidly deliver-
ing new software to support the 
new process was another; a third 
was a belief that train planners 
were/are as a breed pessimists and 
that their views (negative as they 
were to the new process) should 
therefore be discounted. 

Fourth, the lack of process analy-
sis led inevitably to a lack of proce-
dures, documentation and training 
at the time when the substantial 
changes and the formality of new 
industry structure required this. 

Conclusions 

The train planning process evolved 
slowly up until 1994, at which 
point substantial changes were 
made in an attempt to accommo-
date the policy objectives and re-
vised structure imposed on the UK 
railway industry by the Conserva-
tive Government. A lack of clarity 
in the government’s policy objec-
tives created substantial difficulties 
in the development of new proc-
esses. Was the introduction of 
competition really that important? 
To what extent was integration of 
services to provide the best overall 
package of services to customers to 
be encouraged over ‘competition’? 
As pointed out earlier, a form of 
‘cooperative competition’ had ex-
isted in the privately-run railway 
industry over a century before and 
it was generally held to be success-
ful in producing the timetables the 
passengers wanted. 

Coordination is inherent in the 
timetabling process, which in prac-
tical terms is impossible to repli-

cate through market mechanisms. 
While Margaret Thatcher might 
object in principle to a rejection of 
market forces in this area, practi-
cal experience in working a compe-
tition-orientated process suggested 
that train planning was not easily 
adapted to work within a competi-
tive environment.. The Stockton 
and Darlington had found that out 
as long ago as 1825. 

Some problems with the process 
took time to emerge. The Passenger 
Service Requirements, while pro-
viding some protection against ser-
vice reductions, have partially 
‘ossified’ the timetable. While this 
has perhaps kept the train plan-
ning task to more manageable pro-
portions, questions have been 
asked as to whether it produces 
the optimum timetable. The contin-
ued use of British Rail internal 
revenue allocation system 
(ORCATS) to divide revenue be-
tween the passenger train opera-
tors also appeared to interfere with 
the train planning process—with 
trains being planned to catch reve-
nue from ORCATS rather than to 
best meet customer needs. 
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Postscript: It came to the author’s 
attention that a precedent for the 
UK privatized railway had been set 
in Alaska in the 1930s, when the 
Alaskan Government bought the 
Seward Peninsula Railway and 
leased it to one and all to run their 
own trains—some of which were 
hauled by dogs (‘Pupmobiles’). 
Luckily this precedent did not 
catch on in the U.K.  
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not to attract custom - its a 
conditional stop, its not adver-
tised in local time and the route 
is not advertised as being the 
"Murrayville" route.  Could it 
possibly be a modern-day ex-
ample of constitutional farnar-
kling to over-ride SA's State 
transport regulations? 

 Interstate bus service anomaly  
CHRIS BROWNBILL writes, with news of some peculiarities in a South Aus-
tralian bus timetable.  

M any "Times" readers 
will be familiar with 
the historic anomalies 

in bus scheduling fomented by 
the co-existence of State-based 
regulation of passenger road 
transport and the constitu-
tional freedom of interstate 
trade.  In at least Victoria and 
South Australia there have 
been examples of intra-state 
services operated under the 
guise of inter-state services 
thereby avoiding regulation 
from State Government. 

I had always considered these 
to be a historic anomaly of aca-
demic interest and now con-
signed to the dustbin of his-
tory.  However, when browsing 
the website of Coorong 
Coaches, I chanced upon a very 
curious timetable.  http://
www.bussa.com.au/
timetables/coorong.html 

The current web timetable for 
Coorong's daily bus service 
from Lameroo to Murray Bridge 
and return is headed "Lameroo 
to Murray Bridge via Murray-
ville", despite Murrayville being 
somewhat East of Lameroo, 
further from Murray Bridge 
and indeed over the State bor-
der in Victoria.  Furthermore, 
the timings show that the bus 
in fact starts its journey in 
Murrayville at 6:10am, then 
gets to Pinnaroo at 6:30am, 
Lameroo at 7:00am and termi-
nating at Pine Park at 9:00am.  
This schedule suggests that the 
bus in fact travels from Mur-
rayville to Murray Bridge via 
Lameroo.  Closer inspection 
reveals that the timing point at 
Murrayville is actually quoted 
in Central time (not Eastern 
time), and is annotated with an 
asterisk decoded as "stop ser-
viced by booking only".  A con-
ditional stop at the terminus!? 

It is unlikely to be a misprint 
because the reverse timetable 

Daily Daily
AM PM

Murrayville* 6.10 
Pinnaroo 6.30 Pine Park 3.25
Parilla 6.45 Unity College 3.30
Lameroo 7.00 Tailem Bend -
Parrakie* 7.25 
Geranium 7.30 Sherlock 4.10
Jabuk 7.40 Peake 4.20
Peake 7.50 Jabuk 4.30
Sherlock 8.05 Geranium 4.40

Parrakie* 4.45
Tailem Bend - Lameroo 5.10
Unity College 8.45 Parilla 5.25
Pine Park 9.00 Pinnaroo 5.40

Murrayville* 6.00

Thur Thur
AM PM

Tintinara 8.30
Culburra 8.40 Pine Park 2.30
Coonalpyn 8.50 Tailem Bend 2.50
Ki Ki* 9.00
Yumali* 9.05 Cooke Plains* 3.00
Coomandook 9.10 Coomandook 3.10
Cooke Plains* 9.20 Yumali* 3.15

Ki Ki* 3.20
Tailem Bend 9.30 Coonalpyn 3.30
Pine Park 9.50 Culburra 3.40

Tintinara 3.50

Fri Fri
AM PM

Karoonda 9.00
Wynarka 9.15 Murray Bridge 2.30

Tailem Bend 2.55
Tailem Bend 9.43
Murray Bridge 10.07 Wynarka 3.20

Karoonda 3.35

Page last updated on February 25, 2005 

Please note: Coorong Coaches do not operate any services on public holidays

Please check with your ticket seller for most recent times & routes.

* Murrayville by booking only. (S.A time). * Murrayville by booking only. (S.A time).

Times are accurate at time of printing.
www.coorongcoaches.com
Telephone (08) 8571 1208

Pick up & set down from Wynarka to Karoonda

Karoonda service does not operate on public holidays
Karoonda service does not operate on public holidays

Set down only from Tailem Bend to Murray Bridge

Murray Bridge to Karoonda

Pick up only from Murray Bridge to Tailem Bend

*Stops Serviced by booking only 
*Stops Serviced by booking only 

Karoonda to Murray Bridge

Set down only from Tailem Bend to Pine Park

Murray Bridge to Tintinara

Pick up only from Pine Park to Tailem Bend

Pick up & set down from Cooke Plains to Tintinara

* Stops serviced by booking only. 
* Stops serviced by booking only. 

Tintinara to Murray Bridge

Lameroo to Murray Bridge via Murrayville

Set down only from Tailem Bend to Pine Park

Murray Bridge to Lameroo via Murrayville

Pick up only from Pine Park to Tailem Bend

Pick up & set down from Sherlock to Murrayville

See the 2005 South Australian Government 
approved concession cards

Using a concession ticket?

has all the same attributes in 
the appropriate sequence. 

So, what can this mean?  This 
timetable has all the hallmarks 
of a domestic SA timetable 
masquerading as an interstate 
timetable.  The Murrayville ex-
tension seems to be designed 



The Times  April 2005 19  

Newman’s Indian Bradshaw– a relic from the past 
In my Oxford Dictionary “Bradshaw” still rates as a genuine word– a 
proper noun describing a very particular object—which mostly no longer 
exists.  VICTOR ISAACS reviews a timetable still going strong on the sub-
continent, but which has vanished everywhere else. 

tions), but binding is still deficient.  
There is no map (unlike the timeta-
ble books published by each of the 
Zonal Railways).  There are 418 
pages – showing skill at fitting the 
huge Indian railway system into 
this size.  The overall impression is 
of a somewhat outdated and 
cheaply printed production.  Adver-
tising rates are given, but in fact 

timetables for each Zone follow. 

Newman’s Indian Bradshaw con-
cludes with timetables of Railway 
Buses, and Indian Airways and Air 
India services, and a list of tourist 
attractions. 

Printing and paper quality are ade-
quate (a change from earlier edi-

B radshaw lives!  Sadly, the 
great British timetable com-
pilation ceased publication in 

May 1961.  The name became a 
synonym for other railway timeta-
ble compilations in other parts of 
the once British Empire.  Victoria’s 
long-running Bradshaw’s Guide 
ceased in August 1942 (see the 
Times December 2004, pages 12-
16).  The New South Welsh and 
New Zealand Bradshaws were very 
short-lived in the nineteenth cen-
tury.  But, in the great gem of the 
former Empire, the name Brad-
shaw survives. 

The need for an Indian Bradshaw 
possibly derives from the fact that 
each of the Zones of the huge In-
dian Railways publishes its own 
timetable – usually in multiple edi-
tions of Hindi, English and how-
ever many local languages are re-
quired.  These show the times of 
trains in the other Zonal railways 
only to the extent of summaries of 
through trains.  For a detailed de-
scription of Indian Zonal Railway 
timetables, see The Times, September 
1986, pages 2-7. 

There is also the Trains At A Glance 
timetable published for the Central 
Railway Board.  This is a smart 
and clearly presented volume, but 
again is only a summary of the 
main trains. 

Newman’s Indian Bradshaw is the 
only Indian timetable attempting to 
show all trains, other than subur-
ban services.  (A caution:  This re-
view is based on a copy of June 
1999 - the latest available to me). 

Newman’s Indian Bradshaw com-
menced publication in 1866 and is 
now monthly.  It is entirely in Eng-
lish, and uses the 24 hour clock. 

It commences with details of pas-
senger fares and a comprehensive 
index.  The main part comprises 
timetables for each Zone.  These 
commence with an index, a listing 
of through carriages, and special 
information such as supplemen-
tary charges and locations of that 
useful Indian railway institution, 
the station retiring rooms.  The 

Cover of a relatively recent Newman’s Indian Bradshaw, with 
its fussy olde-worlde style, not so different from the 19th Cen-
tury. 
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Right: The national ‘Trains at Glance’ timetable. 
Below: Table from an Indian Bradshaw. It has no 
table numbers. 
Below right: Numbered table from ‘Trains at a 
Glance’ 

there are no advertisements in the review edition.  I 
wonder if this gives an indication of circulation, or 
lack of it. 

The Newman Company also publishes twice yearly an 
Abstract Timetable, apparently based on the abstract 
table in the main edition.  This is possibly to compete 
with Trains At A Glance.  Both of these summary 
timetables have full-cover gloss covers.  Trains At A 
Glance (July 1995) shows a variety of Indian trains, 
with pride of place a streamlined steam locomotive, 
whereas Newman’s Abstract Timetable’s cover (April 
1999) is of a few small tourist shots plus a dreary 
picture of a train.  Both of these timetable compila-
tions have a few advertisements. 

All of these Indian timetables are most interesting 
artefacts for timetable collectors giving vivid impres-
sions of this great Railway system, but Newman’s 
Indian Bradshaw is especially full of interest.  This is 
partly because of the huge number of trains in it, and 
partly because of its old-fashioned appearance. 

Editor’s note: There is yet another Indian timetable 
(page 22) in an Indian railway atlas... to be reviewed 
next month. 
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Newman’s Indian Bradshaw Abstract Timetable cover (above left), a list of retiring rooms (above right) and a 
timetable page (below)—unlike its larger counterpart, it does have numbered tables. 
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Above: In Bradshaw, the fine print was very fine indeed. One must not enter a compartment already con-
taining the maximum number of passengers ‘exhibited therein or thereon’. 
Below: Pages from the timetable section of the Indian railway atlas, to be reviewed next month. 
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T here is always an April Fool’s 
Day joke in The Times (haven’t 
you noticed?), but this is not 

it. This is a genuine timetable is-
sued on April Fool’s Day 2004 for a 
Thomas the Tank Engine special, 
on Victoria’s Puffing Billy Railway. 
It came to the editor from a con-
tributor, who had scribbled his 
author’s notes on the other side. 

Most preserved railways feel the 
need to run ‘Thomas Days’: and 
Puffing Billy is no exception, even 
with a name already redolent of 
children’s bedtime tales. But Puff-
ing Billy is a real railway too– 
mostly as a result of is slow meta-
morphosis from Government own-
ership. The vestiges of its VR his-
tory can be seen in its practice of 
issuing ‘S’, or Special Train Notices, 
a practice which goes back to the 
late nineteenth Century. 

The one below is numbered 33, so 
Puffing Billy seems to issue about 
130 of them per year. This is 
hardly surprising given the extent 
and variety of services. Here, the 

Thomas ‘S-notice’ notice lists no 
fewer than 10 trains commencing 
from 4 different locations and fin-
ishing at 4 different locations– as 
complicated as a NSW CityRail job. 
The trains all have numbers and, 
in true VR tradition, they have a 
idiosyncratic numbering system– 
here all are odd numbers, because 
they are all Down trains. 

Where is Thomas?—and where is 
the Fat Controller? I think Thomas 
must be No 9 or No. 11, don’t you? 
The Fat Controller, alas, is no-
where to be seen. His name proba-
bly appears at  the bottom of the 
last page. I’m no Thomas expert 
(heaven forbid), but I suspect that  
services on the Isle of Sodor were 
never as regular as this... Readers 
more familiar with Thomas may 
like to comment. 

As the title of the late Ted Down’s 
book indicates, Puffing Billy trains 
were slow– Speed Limit 20. That’s 
no push-over though. Once a year 
Puffing Billy runs another day of 
specials– The Great Train Race, 

where the target of over 2,000 mis-
begotten fools is to race Billy from 
Belgrave to Emerald– he over his 
gentle steel track– they over what 
seems like twice the distance of 
back-breaking hills. Sometimes 
runners have tried to nobble the 
train by greasing the rails, but this 
is not viewed with approval. The ‘S-
notice’ below shows a Belgrave-
Emerald time of some 55 minutes 
and, in The Great Train Race, Puff-
ing Billy usually betters this by a 
minute or two, coming in ahead of  
95% of the runners.  The Editor 
tried and failed– but only just.  Mrs 
Editor reports that Billy’s driver is 
obliged to run to the finishing line 
too and she swears she saw the Fat 
Controller puffing up the track to 
collect his timing slip in the 2003 
race. I wonder if he has to paste it 
into the train’s Statement of Train 
Running. Being a VR descendant, 
Puffing Billy would be sure to use 
one. There’d be an S-notice too. I’d 
like to see that. 

 

Timetable Oddity #85– Where’s the Fat Controller? 
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Graphic Insight #85 
Our Timetabling Revolution series implies that companies who buy from 
the ‘one-stop timetable shop’ may not always use what they buy. In 
Queensland, it’s definitely true.  

Photo by Matt English, courtesy Railway Digest 

H ere is an interesting chart, quite relevant to our current articles Revolution in Timetabling. It represents 
several measures of weekly train traffic on QR’s Blackwater coal lines and it comes from a regular QR 
report series published on the web at http://www.networkaccess.qr.com.au/downloads/reports/reports.asp 

Shown are the number of trains contracted by QR, the number of trains ordered by the coal companies, the number 
of trains modelled by QR, the number eventually scheduled and the number that actually ran in that week. We 
should note at the outset that this is one of those ‘Gee-Whiz’ graphs– the origin of the vertical axis is well below 
the bottom of the page, so the roller-coaster effect is more apparent than real. Nevertheless there are quite marked 
differences between the various measures. That the companies purchase more train slots than they actually use is 
obvious. The reason for it is probably the very variable nature of output, ship-loading processes and the schedules 
of the export ships. In 2005, the latter two aspects are causing a lot of problems and making front-page news in the 
major daily newspapers- “Ports Choking!”. 
 


